Minutes of the Cley Annual Parish Council Meeting held on Thursday 12th May 2022 at 6.30 p.m. at Cley Village Hall

Attending: Cllr Holliday (Chairman and NNDC District Cllr), Cllr Allen (Vice-Chairman), Cllr High, Cllr Williamson, Cllr Holman, Cllr Baker, Cllr Meadows and Parish Clerk Gemma Harrison.

There were 5 members of the public present.

1. Election of Chairman for the following year.

1.1 Cllr Allen PROPOSED Cllr Holliday as Chairman, this was SECONDED by Cllr Holman and AGREED by all. Cllr Holliday signed the declaration of office in front of the Clerk.

2. Election of Vice-Chairman for the following year

- 2.1 Cllr Holman PROPOSED Cllr Allen as Vice- Chair, this was SECONDED by Cllr Baker and AGREED by all. Cllr Allen signed the declaration of office in front of the Clerk.
- 3. Welcome and to consider apologies and reasons for absence.
 - 3.1 County Cllr Eric Vardy gave his apologies.
- 4. To receive declarations of Interest and requests for dispensations by Councillors in any of the agenda items listed.
 - 4.1 Cllr Holliday stated that she would not be voting on the Green Farm planning application, Cllr High stated he was a resident at Newgate Green and Cllr Baker stated he was a member of the Harbour Committee.
- 5. Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 14th April to be approved and signed.
 - 5.1 The minutes were circulated prior to the meeting. They were PROPOSED as accurate and correct by Cllr Meadows and SECONDED by Cllr High and AGREED by all.
- 6. Matters Arising on the Minutes (for information only and not included on the Agenda)

 Changing bed at the Curloo – It was AGREED that funding should be obtained for a changing bed at the Cley Curloo. Clerk to look at the NNDC Sustainable Fund at NNDC. Clerk to check any insurance costs of installing a bed. GH

7. Receive Reports

- 7.1 Police No report received.
- 7.2 County Councillor report Can be seen at Appendix A.
- 7.3 District Councillor report can be seen at Appendix B
- 7.3 Allotments No report this month.
- 7.4 Harbour A short update was read out by the Clerk with regards future events. at the Quay.
- 7.5 Jubilee Cllr Allen gave an update on the Jubilee. Invitations due to go out in the coming days and refreshments have been organized. ALL

Public Participation

An opportunity for members of the public to ask questions (3 mins per person)

Clerk to find out the spread of seats at County Council and let the member of the public know. GH

Silt has been washed into the road by the triangle on Glandford Road. Clerk to report to Highways. GH

A member of the public asked a question about the cones and it was AGREED that parishioners can re-position cones if moved and that damaged cones should be replaced with spare cones.

8. General Power of Competence

8.1 The General Power of Competence for the year ahead was PROPOSED by Cllr Allen and SECONDED by Cllr Holman and AGREED by all.

9. Town Yard

9.1 Cllr Allen to discuss with the owners to better understand their plans for the area. RA

10. Village Gates

10.1 The locations of the gates at Glandford, Holt Road and Blakeney Road were discussed. Cllr Allen was keen for the gate at the Glandford location to be relocated to the bottom of Valley House Drive. A vote took place and the motion was carried with 4 Cllrs in favour of looking at relocating the village gate if possible.

11. Planning

- 11.1 To discuss any planning applications received;
 - PF/22/0909 Larkoway Cllrs discussed the application and shared concerns
 with regards the amount of glass and the impact this would have on the dark
 skies and conservation area. A vote took place, and one Cllr supported the
 proposal with 6 Cllrs objecting. Therefore, CPC OBJECT to the application as
 it was felt it did not comply with policies EN1, EN2 and EN4. GH
 - PF/22/1091 Green Barn Roof lights Cllrs SUPPORTED the application with one Cllr abstaining. GH
 - PF/22/1152 Cllrs asked to defer this application as they wanted to know what type of pump was being proposed and how noisy it may be as it is being proposed on the front of the house. GH
- 11.2 To receive any decision notices. None.

12. NCC Cycling and Walking Route Plans

12.1 Cllrs discussed the consultation which is open to the end of the month. Off road cycle / walk to Holt and Fakenham and Sheringham were suggestions put forward. Clerk to response. GH

13. Correspondence

13. 1 Cllr Holliday will be organising a first aid course and it was suggested that the flood wardens should take part. Cllr Baker PROPOSED funding the course for 7 of the flood wardens (one in each area) at a cost of £85 per flood warden, a total cost of £595. This was SECONDED by Cllr Allen and AGREED by all.

14. Financial Matters

14.1 The financial statement was circulated prior to the meeting. The payments including £ 50.94 expenses for Cllr Allen and £280 for Kevin Richardson, totaling

£330.94 were PROPOSED by Cllr Holliday and SECONDED by Cllr Williamson and AGREED by all.

14.2 It was AGREED to review the asset register. Clerk to circulate and update the spreadsheet. Cllr Baker to do the village hall, Cllr Holman to do the allotments, Salt pan and Coast Road, Cllr Allen to do Richard Newgate Green and Cllr Meadows to do the Fairstead. ALL

15. Neighbourhood Plan

- 15.1 The Clerk gave an update on the Cley Neighbourhood Plan. It was AGREED to find someone that was able to undertake the work with the grant provided. CPC have no additional funding to put towards the project. Clerk to seek further quotes. GH
- Items for inclusion on the next agenda Toilet on the Beach and Neighbourhood Plan.
- 17. To note the date of the Next Parish Council meeting Thursday 9th June 2022

End of meeting 20.06

Append	lix A		
County	Cllr	Re	port

County Councillor Report for Holt Division

May 2022

Norfolk County Council owned companies encouraged to cut carbon

This first item is one that I fully support. As from the 1st May I became the County Councils Cabinet Lead on the Environment and Waste.

Council-owned companies are being encouraged to reduce their carbon emissions, as part of the county council's efforts to help Norfolk become carbon neutral.

Norse Group, Hethel Innovation Ltd, Repton Property Developments Ltd and Independence Matters are the focus of a report to the county council's cabinet on 3 May.

Each company will be encouraged to set out carbon reduction targets once it better understands its own carbon footprint.

If cabinet backs the proposal, there will be a follow-up report which outlines the progress of each company in establishing specific carbon reduction targets.

Further report to follow when initiates are instigated.

Uptake for apprenticeships in Norfolk continues upward trend

Draft Annual PC mins 4 pages and 2 appendices.

The upward trend in apprenticeship starts is continuing to increase in Norfolk. A 35% increase in apprenticeships has been reported between August 2021 and January 2022,

with 3026 new apprenticeships started in the last 6 months.

Apprenticeships are a government-funded scheme which gives individuals of any age the opportunity to build a new future whilst earning and learning and enables businesses

to harness new skills and improve their productivity and sustainability at the same time.

Local employers, training providers, and Norfolk County Council's dedicated team of experts at Apprenticeships Norfolk, boosted by incentives and grants, are all working

together to make apprenticeships easier to access and to understand for individuals.

Norfolk Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plans

Norfolk County Council has secured a revenue grant from central government to support the development of a Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP) for Norfolk.

The LCWIP for Norfolk plays an important part in delivering the Government's strategy for encouraging everyone to cycle and walk more, especially when making short journeys

in towns and cities. Increased levels of active travel, especially for shorter journeys in towns, will help to reduce congestion, improve air quality, and benefit the environment and local economy.

The County Council is working in partnership with all district and borough councils to create the plan. The Norfolk LCWIP builds on plans already completed for Great Yarmouth,

King's Lynn and Greater Norwich.

The objective of the plan is to develop a countywide walking and cycling network, and identify infrastructure improvements over the short, medium and long term.

The development of the Norfolk LCWIP also supports the delivery of a low carbon, well-connected transport network in Norfolk.

The plan for Norfolk is in the early stages of development and to support with the development of the plan the County Council has created an online survey to help obtain

insights into current levels of cycling and walking within Norfolk and to identify places where people feel they want to be better connected on foot or cycle.

The initial Norfolk LCWIP engagement runs from the 5 April to 30 May.

to review and comment on detailed proposals within the Norfolk Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan in Autumn 2022 go to www.Norfolk.gov.uk

Draft Annual PC mins 4 pages and 2 appendices.

The initial Norfolk Cycling and Walking Survey is open <u>from 5 April to 30 May.</u>

Councillor Eric Vardy

District Councillor for Holt Ward

County Councillor for Holt Division

APPENDIX B

District Cllr Report

District Councillors Report May 2022

UKRAINE - NNDC has employed a Ukrainian Support Officer to extend a warm welcome to Ukrainians settling in North Norfolk: at the time of writing there are 39. Drop in sessions for refugees and hosts will be held twice weekly at NNDC.

COASTAL - the recent award of government funding (part of a £36 million investment) will allow communities and businesses at erosion risk in North Norfolk to work with NNDC to explore innovative approaches of adapting to coastal erosion. First steps are to work up the initial business case to get the first funding.

HOUSING - there are 2560 households on the housing waiting list, which is still much too high but in fact the lowest number for five years. 160 affordable homes were built last year. The number of households threatened with homelessness is up 14% from last year which is appalling, but NNDC does have 16 homes for temporary accommodation. The Integrated housing adaptations team have received a record number of enquiries, up to 431 in 21-22. NNDC is now working with Flagship to undertake adaptations to their properties which should reduce waiting times for much needed house modifications for residents.

BENEFITS - the second round of the Household Support Fund started from 1st April. NNDC is working with NCC to launch the scheme as soon as possible. The £150 energy rebate scheme will be rolled out in May. If residents are paying council tax by direct debit the rebate will happen automatically; if not, they will receive a letter from NNDC to make a claim.

WELL-BEING/CULTURE- social prescribing referrals have increased to 934 in 212-22 from 603 the previous year.

The Mammoth Marathon will be held Sunday May 15th, running from Sea Palling to Sheringham, the half marathon from Mundesley.

SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT- NNDC has delivered support to businesses through the 'Go digital ' program (50 businesses helped with digitalisation); the Visit North Norfolk Membership program (172 tourism businesses helped with marketing and data); and the North Norfolk Care Academy (which has so far created 6 jobs in the care sector).

ENVIRONMENT - NNDC will undertake a caravan site inspection, focussing on coastal sites and those with potential safety issues.

The Love Holt Market will run till December on the first Sunday of the month. Volunteer litter pickers delivered a successful 'fishing for litter' project, placing dedicated bins at fishing locations to collect marine fishing waste, which was then recycled. This will lead to permanent siting of such bins.

10 galvanised steel BBQ bins have been installed at Blue Flag beaches for BBQ waste.

PARKING - the public consultation on the NNDC Car Park Consolidation Order (ie car park charges) runs from 17/4-20/5/2022 and can be found on the NNDC home page. The most relevant pages of the consultation document are 10-12. PLANNING - GIRAMS (Green Infrastructure Recreational Mitigation Strategy) measures are being implemented as of 1st April. This is mitigation to address the adverse effects on Habitat Sites from increased footfall and comprises a one off payment from development, eg new house building, which will go towards protecting these special landscapes.

Nutrient neutrality - the guidance from Natural England regarding nutrient enrichment affecting the ecosystems of the River Wensum and Broads by development and agriculture has created a hiatus in decision making for new homes applications in the catchment areas (for North Norfolk, the district south of Fakenham and Holt). New development will require mitigation such as improving wastewater treatment works, offsetting nutrient loads from development by removing run off from agricultural land, and creating new wetlands. Mitigation proposals will be at catchment level and therefore across local authorities. The Government has offered £100k per catchment for additional officer time.

This guidance will cause significant delay in the progress of the New Local Plan. Local plan - the consultation yielded about 1000 representations. Overall, the plan was warmly received. The policies on biodiversity, the environment and connectivity were welcomed. Objections were raised including to the adequacy of infrastructure capacity and the need for increased provision to be in place before development occurs. There were questions as to whether enough emphasis was placed on the control of second homes.

NNDC can make modifications to the Local Plan at this stage as a result of the consultation, but they have to be evidenced.

Dr Victoria Holliday, Elected Member, Coastal Ward.